

Child Rescue

c. 1880 – c. 1910

Other Names: • Child Saving

Details

The child rescue movement was an outgrowth of the evangelical revival in England, it captured the imagination of many Australian philanthropists during the last quarter of the nineteenth century, leaving a particular mark on colonial and state child welfare services. Child rescuers argued that the existing orphanages and statutory organisations were too passive in their approach to children at risk. Identifying inner-city slums as breeding grounds of vice and crime, child rescuers argued that society's future depended on children being removed from such environments. Positing the parent as the enemy of the child, they sought to have total control, reconstructing rescued children as honest workers.

The philosophy of child rescue found its natural home in the inner-city missions where workers were confronted daily with behaviours they read as evidence of sin. The possibility of rescuing 'innocent' children from such situations became a religious crusade.

An article published in the Methodist Spectator newspaper in 1899 appealed to readers to support the many child rescue agencies that were by then operating in Melbourne:

When we remember that in thousands of homes the name of God or Christ is never used except for purposes of profanity, that the sacred name of mother has lost its true propriety and loveliness, and mother and daughter, with father and son, pass a parasitic existence preying upon others, is it any wonder that the children of such homes have literally to be DRAGGED OUT ere they can be rescued? ... How can we expect morality when there is almost an entire absence of ordinary family life? These children, aye, and parents too, must be RESCUED FROM THEIR SURROUNDINGS before permanent reformatory work can be done.

Child welfare laws passed in the late nineteenth century provided legal sanction for the work of child rescuers. For example, Tasmanian child rescuers played a part in the introduction of that colony's *Youthful Offenders, Destitute and Neglected Children's Act* in 1896. Some of the child rescuers were involved with the Women's Christian Temperance Union (WCTU), established in Tasmania in 1885. The members of the WCTU were advocates of alcoholic abstinence and 'moral purity', which really meant no sex without marriage. They were supporters of motherhood and wanted to raise its status through the vote. In order to justify that status, they were concerned that mothers should avoid alcohol and sex outside marriage so that they could teach their children to do the same. They saw child neglect as an extreme result of the parents', especially the mother's, tendency to drink alcohol or failure to behave in a sexually modest way, and inability, usually because of the first two behaviours, to look after their children properly. The Union did not see poverty as a cause of child neglect.

In the colony of Victoria, the *Neglected Children's Act 1887* conferred new powers on 'approved private persons' for the apprehension and guardianship of children. Shurlee Swain writes that the legislation gave child rescuers powers of intervention 'which paralleled those of the police' (Swain, 1998).

Internationally, the Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children was established in New York in 1875, with British branches created in 1883 (Liverpool) and 1884 (London). In the colony of Victoria, child rescue organisations came together in 1896 to found a local branch of the Society.

The child rescue movement was losing its fervour by the 1910s. Many organisations that ran orphanages and other children's institutions have roots in the child rescue movement.

[Click here to see the full Find & Connect glossary](#)

More info

Related Entries

Related Glossary Terms

- [Boarding Out \(c. 1844 - 1960s\)](#)

Related Organisations

- [Home of Hope for Destitute Children \(1880 - 1927?\)](#)
- [The Salvation Army, Australian Territory \(1880 - 1921\)](#)
- [Livingstone House \(1888 - 1891\)](#)
Livingstone House came into being during the 'child rescue' era in Melbourne.
- [Central Dorcas Society \(1888 - 1891\)](#)
- [Wesley Central Mission \(1893 - 1977\)](#)
Wesley Central Mission was prominent in 'child rescue' activities in Melbourne.
- [Victorian Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children \(1896 - 1971\)](#)
The Victorian Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children was one of many organisations which came into being during the era of 'child rescue' or 'child saving'.
- [Tally Ho Boys' Training Farm \(1903 - 1986\)](#)
- [Child Saving Council \(1910 - 1912\)](#)

Related Legislation

- [Youthful Offenders, Destitute and Neglected Children's Act 1896 \(1896 - 1918\)](#)
- [Children's Protection Act 1899, South Australia \(1899 - 1937\)](#)

Resources

- Tomison, Adam M., [A history of child protection: back to the future?](#), Family Matters, 2001
- Swain, Shurlee, [Child Rescue](#), eMelbourne: the city past and present, 2008
- Jaggs, Donella, *Neglected and criminal: foundations of child welfare legislation in Victoria*, 1986
- Swain, Shurlee, *The value of the vignette in the writing of welfare history*, Australian Historical Studies, 2008
- Swain, Shurlee, *Selina Sutherland, Licensed child rescuer*, Double Time: women in Victoria, 150 years, 1985
- Duff, G.B., *Social work of the Church: child rescue agencies of Melbourne*, The Spectator, 23 June 1899
- Bromfield, Leah; Goldsworthy, Kathryn & Lamont, Alister, [History of Child Protection Services](#), Australian Institute of Family Studies, January 2015

You can view this page online by visiting <https://findconnect.efront.digital/entity/child-rescue/>